Dodleston & District Parish Council

 Ordinary Meeting of the Parish Council 

Monday 9th March 2015 - 7.30pm Dodleston Village Hall

MINUTES

Chairman

Mike Maughan    
Councillors
Richard Ward, Karen Tilston, John Blythin, Mike Dix, Richard Kitchin   
Clerk
Kate Lloyd 
Also present: 
Four members of the public
1.
Apologies for absence 


Cllr Mark Williams 


Cllr Paul Buchanan 


Cllr Chris Ward 

i) Councillor Maughan advised that agenda item 15 -  DB1 Service would be brought forward and discussed 
after Public Speaking time.    

2.          Procedural matters

i) Declaration of interests
Councillor Dix declared a declaration of interest in all planning matters.  
ii) To agree the minutes of the Ordinary Parish Meeting held on the 12 January 2015. 

RESOLVED:  The Chairman signed as a correct record, the minutes of the Ordinary Parish Meeting 
held on 12 January 2015.   
3. 
Actions from last Meeting 


i)         Actions and matters arising from the ordinary meeting held on 12th January 2015 were discussed


	Item
	Action
	Responsible
	Update

	8ii Widening of Gate
	Clerk to follow up with CWAC on the widening of the gate between Castle Way and DVF field
	The Clerk
	The query has been resolved by Highways and referred to Public Rights of Way. The Clerk will follow up with CWAC. 

	5iii Public Speaking Time
Speeding 
	Speed reduction survey to be reviewed and speed monitoring to be requested for Penfold Way
	Cllr Chris Ward
	O/S

	Correspondence viii Parish Review and Return
	Review and return of documentation to CWAC
	Cllr Mike Maughan
	Cllr Mike Maughan has completed and returned the documentation to CWAC

	Public Speaking 4iii. Bus Exchange 
	To investigate and report on finding around the pick up/ drop off facilities 
	Cllr Chris Ward
	O/S 

	v. Proposed War Memorial 
	To arrange follow up meeting with The History Group and Church
	Cllr Karen Tilston
	Cllr Tilston advised there has been no further progress.  Refer to item 5 ii

	9.  Lengthsman Role - Public Liability Insurance
	Insurance form to be completed and reimbursement of costs
	Peter Troughton
The Clerk
	Completed 

	12. The Church Car Park 
	Planning Application for resurfacing of Church Car Park
	Cllr Mike Maughan 
Cllr Paul Buchanan
	Planning Application has been submitted.  It is a six week process. 

	14. Repeat Prescription Programme
	Article to be displayed in the Practice.  Cllr to speak with Practice Manager
	Cllr Mike Maughan
	Cllr Maughan has spoken with the Practice Manager.  No advert will be placed in the practice due to issues over confidentiality. This is unlikely to progressed any further.

	14.b Christmas Trees
c. School Parking
	To contact Hawarden Estates concerning costing and planting of Christmas Tree in Penfold Way
Notice to be included in the School Headteacher’s newsletter
Article to be included in Local Life
	Cllr Paul Buchanan
Cllr Richard Kitchin 
Cllr Karen Tilston 
	Cllr Paul Buchanan has spoken to Hawarden Estates.  The costs for the purchase and planting of a Christmas Tree is  £1,000.  The Parish Council agreed a maximum of £600 and will therefore not be progressing with this. 
Cllr Kitchin confirmed a notice on School Parking will be included in the next edition of the Headteacher's newsletter.
Councillor Tilston confirmed the article will be included in the next edition of Local Life.

The Local Police Officer / Community Support Officer will be doing random surveillance of the area.   

	17 i. Christmas Lights
ii.  MPAN form
	Letter to Barlow’s Electricals requesting waiving of electrical apparatus installation costs at Lower Kinnerton 
Form to be completed and returned.
	The Clerk
Cllr Maughan
	The Clerk has written to Barlow’s Electricals requesting the waiving of costs for the electrical apparatus installation at Lower Kinnerton.  A cheque for the payment for the installation at The Church as been cashed and there has been response from Barlow’s.
Completed 

	Correspondence 
18i  New Homes Bonus Fund 
ii. Elections / Nominations Workshop
	Form to be completed and returned to CWAC confirming use of funds.
To attend the Elections / Nomination Workshop 
	The Clerk
Cllr Mike Maughan
Cllr Richard Kitchin
The Clerk 
	Completed 
Completed 


4.
Monthly Police Report


The monthly Police Report is unavailable due to PC Sharon Beverly being on a period of absence.      

5.
Public Speaking Time

i (15)  A resident thanked the Parish Council for the lengthy response to their recent letter.  The resident advised 
Saltney Town Council (DB2 Service) and Higher Kinnerton Community Council have both raised concerns  
about the threats to their Bus Service and there is an active group in Saltney / Westminster Park raising 
awareness.  The current DB1 service is excellent and reliable; however, concerns have been expressed about its 
viability.  Councillor Maughan confirmed the bus service is heavily subsidised by Flintshire County Council and 
CWAC. Both councils are facing budgetary pressures and are meeting next week.  The GHA six year contract 
ends on 31/08/2015 with a six week de-registration period prior to this and a four to six week period for a review 
of contracts.   Councillor Maughan has spoken with John Ellis Jones, the MP for Chester and Councillor Mark 
Williams and has been assured there will be a service although the details are unknown.  Passenger surveys are 
being undertaken.  Further updates will be provided by Simon Finney, Areas Manager of North Wales. The 
Parish Council has concerns and will find out more in the forthcoming weeks.  Councillor Maughan suggested 
residents who wished for updates provided their email address so information can be forwarded.     
ii.
A resident advised the History Group is proposing an information Board to inform residents and visitors.  It is 
planned to be sited next to the Telephone Box although BT has no plans for this to be removed.  With the work 
completed to clear the area, the site is now looking unsightly.  Bob Bradshaw has offered to clear the site, 
providing top soil so the History Group can plants climbing plants.  There is issues over ownership of the area 
and issues with Gas / electricity pipe works.  


The resident asked whether there were any funds available for the scheme, with a possibility of WREN 
funding.  There is outline plans of the scheme although no costings.  The resident will liaise with Councillor 
Mike Dix. 
iii. 
A resident provided an update that the History Group and Parish Council is planning to establish a war memorial 
for the village after research for the WWI exhibition showed there are five soldiers not acknowledged. 

The resident contacted Grosvenor Construction at Rhyl but has not received a response.  Heritage Memorials, 
Saltney suggested a low level memorial possibly made of sandstone with a slate insert and a Celtic cross.   The 
resident is currently waiting for details of the designs and costings.  

iv
A resident asked whether or not the Parish Council has a Local Development Framework within the village as 
housing development is a major political concern.  Councillor Maughan confirmed the Parish Council does not 
have a Development Plan although this has been considered previously. The process is extremely lengthy 
and 
costly.  Councillor Maughan acknowledged the need for land for housing development over the next twenty 
years.   ACTION: Local Development Plan to be placed as an agenda item for the next meeting.     

6.
Field Update

Councillor Maughan provided an update and advised a review of drainage and pitches is being undertaken 
together with remedial and maintenance work.  The base for practice nets and wickets has been completed.  
There will be open day in the summer and a game played.  The Parish Council legally own the piece of land 
given by Alex Pickering.  As a separate project, the Parish Council is looking to develop a small car park and 
sports pavilion.  The Parish Council will seek new funding sources once design and costs have been 
finalised.    

7. 
Parish Suggestion Box 

Councillor Maughan confirmed there have been no further suggestions since the last meeting.  The suggestion 
concerning the widening of the gate is being progressed.  A resident has suggested git bins at junctions to be 
used in icy road conditions. There are two git bins, one at the end of Penfold Way and another in Lower 
Kinnerton.  Parish Councillors have keys for opening the bins. 

8
Parish Councillors’ updates .  
Councillor Chris Ward advised the Parish Face book is being updated and edited. An article will be included in Local 
Life and Councillor Ward will provide support to any resident wishing to sign up to Face book.  

Councillor Tilston advised Local Life has had a final review and will be delivered by the weekend.  There have been four new advertisers.  This edition has been reduced to twenty four pages.  There are thoughts the Minutes of the Meetings may not be included in future editions as these are accessible on the Parish website.  


Councillor Kitchin advised on the parking situation.  Refer to 3i 14c

9.
Local Life



Councillor Tilston confirmed emails have been sent out requesting articles for the next edition.  These articles 
are likely to be shorter given the time of year.       

10.
Parish Council Surgery 


Councillor Maughan advised the determination date of the Poultry Shed Planning Application has been delayed 
until 6 April 2015.  Councillor Maughan will speak with Councillor Buchanan to arrange a date prior to and 
following this date. Details will be communicated via the shop and on Parish notice boards.        

11.
The Church Car Park


Councillor Maughan provided an update and confirmed the planning application had been submitted.  The 
Dodleston Village Foundation has committed to £5,500 (inc vat) towards the cost of repairs which is £11,500 
plus vat.  Work is expected to be completed within the next six months.      
     
12.
A483 Roadwork  


Councillor Maughan provided an update on the A483 Roadwork and confirmed completion has been delayed 
by six weeks.  Councillor Maughan has spoken with Highways and the MP for Chester.  


A resident raised concerns about the exit out of Rough Hill on to the A483 with vehicles entering the yellow box 
and causing obstruction.  Councillor Maughan advised this is currently an issue due to only two lanes being 
open. Traffic flow should be easier once all four lanes are operational.    

13.
Repeat Prescription Programme


Already discussed.  Refer to item 3 i.14     
14.
Election Nominations Process and Key Dates and Interim Transitional Arrangements

   i.       The Clerk provided information on the election Nomination process and key dates.  Councillor Maughan read 
through these and Councillors agreed for nomination forms to be submitted collectively by the clerk prior to the 
deadline of 9th April 2015.    

   ii. 
Councillor Maughan advised that Dodleston and District Parish Council will cease to exist on 31 March 2015 
and will be replaced by Dodleston Parish Council.  There will be ten Parish Councillors who will cover the 
same area.  Councillors discussed transitional arrangements and agreed for the Parish Council to continue to 
operate in the same manner during the transitional period.    

   iii.
Councillor Maughan advised that due to the election process the first Ordinary Parish Council meeting of the 
new financial year cannot be called until after the Annual General Meeting. RESOLVED: Parish Councillors 
agreed new dates for the Annual General Meeting of 18 May 2015 and the Ordinary Parish Council Meeting of 
1 June 2015.     

 15.
DB1 Service 


Refer to Public Speaking time 5 i
16. 
Planning Applications  


Cllr Maughan advised there has been an extension to the determination date for the Poultry Shed Farm planning 
application following a request by the applicant.  There have been a number of questions raised by the 
Consultee Department given insufficient information and concerns.  There has been an addendum to the Noise 
Assessment report and changes to other parameters due to incorrect measures / out of date information.  The key 
Highways report has not yet been submitted.  Councillor Tilston has contacted Highways over concerns with 
the bridge at Rough Hill and a Highways inspector will be reviewing this.  The 7.5 tonne weight limit sign has 
been replaced although it has been situated past the roundabout.  Councillor Blythin advised Lache Lane / 
Westminster Park has restricted weight limit.


Councillor Maughan read through the other applications received since the last meeting.  A resident raised 
concerns over solar power within a conservation area (Dodleston and Lower Kinnerton).  Councillor Maughan 
will review this.  
18.       Finance 


i. To approve income and expenditure since the last meeting 

RESOLVED - All income and expenditure since the last meeting was approved.  

The clerk advised Councillors a receipt from Councillor Maughan provided at the meeting in January 2015 has 
been mislaid.  The clerk will obtain a replacement receipt to enable VAT to be reclaimed.  


ii. To agree the forecasted outturn year ended 31st March 2015. 


RESOLVED: Councillors agreed the forecasted outturn for year ended 31 March 2015. 

iii.  To note Secretary of State approval for the funding £110k

RESOLVED: Councillors noted the approval received from the Secretary of State for the funding £110k from 
CWAC  


iv. To note confirmation from the Land Registry of the removal of charge on the land.  

RESOLVED:  Councillors noted the removal charge on the land 

v. The clerk provided information on changes to bank charges with Santander.  There is no impact on.
19.  
Telephone Box Area  

 
Already discussed - Refer to 5iii
20.
Correspondence

  
i.  Insurance Renewal – Zurich Municipal

The Clerk provided details of the insurance renewal quote from Zurich and confirmed this is the final year of a 
three year contract.  RESOLVED: Councillors approved the insurance renewal.


ii.  CWAC Excellence Award 2015.


The Clerk advised Councillors of the forthcoming CWAC Excellence Awards 2015 event.


iii.  Cheshire Community Action – 2015 Pride Competition 

             The Clerk provided details of the Best Community Newsletter competition.  RESOLVED: Councillors agreed 
for the Parish Council to enter the competition.  ACTION: Councillor Mike Dix to complete and return the 
entry form. 

iv. Councillor Maughan advised a note of thanks has been received from St Mary’s Church for the provision of 
the Christmas tree. 
